CITY OF MORO

MINUTES OF AUGUST 14, 2015
 SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING
 

The Moro City Council met for a Special Council Meeting, Friday, August 14, 2015, 7:00 PM at Moro City Hall, the regular scheduled meeting on August 4th was cancelled due to the surrounding fire.  The following were present Mayor Andy Anderson; Councilors Bert Perisho, Seth vonBorstel, Bryan Cranston, and Jim Payne; Rene’ Moore-City Administrator (CA), John English-Director of Public Works (DPW); Visitors – Carol Anderson, Eileen Moreau, Nell Melzer, MaryLou Dennis, Mary Adams, Jerrliea Mayfield, Perry Thurston, Mike DeGrange, Austen Martin, Laura Perisho, Carey Hughes, John Waldron.
CONSENT AGENDA-MINUTES-BILLS-FINANCIAL REPORT - There was a motion (Cranston/Perisho) to approve the June 2, 2015 Council Meeting minutes as presented.  Motion Carried.
There was no July 7, 2015 Council Meeting due to no quorum.
There was no August 4, 2015 Council Meeting due to the surrounding fire and was rescheduled.
There was a motion (vonBorstel/Cranston) to approve June’s bills totaling $304,409.62, check numbers 11214-11248.  Motion Carried.   
There was a motion (Perisho/Cranston) to approve July’s bills totaling $30,923.88, check numbers 11249-11273.  Motion Carried.   
PAST DUE WATER/SEWER ACCOUNTS – There were 11 disconnect notices delivered for June and July. All paid a portion due.
COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS REGARDING AGENDA ITEMS – 
· Perry Thurston wanted to know regarding the water rates…have we done any talking with the School District on an adjustment for when the new school is built. Mayor responded, yes we have.
· Mike DeGrange just wanted to share that his Dad put in a bid for the crushed gravel and he didn’t realize it was enough gravel to do the whole town.  My concern is I know there are a lot of sewer lines that need replacing and to pave over old infrastructure concerns me.  

· Nell Melzer just wanted to share regarding the beautification project that she doesn’t want to see the City borrow money for this project.  The Church had the money in the bank and I don’t think the citizens would like to see debt go out for this.  Council assured her there would be NO borrowing of any money, the funds are already budgeted.

REQUEST REGARDING SET BACK REGULATIONS – Jerrilea Mayfield approached the Council that she would like to build a garage and terrace her back yard.  The process has been a nightmare from wanting the garage on the other side of her property, but the neighboring property owner wouldn’t allow any type of variance against the regulations. So then the focus went to the other side where she had a letter from neighbor Evan Christiansen granting her permission to build the garage on the property line and allow any impact it might have on his property. After some discussion there was a motion (Cranston/vonBorstel) to grant Ms. Mayfield the variance she needs to build her garage directly on the property line and not have to follow the 5 foot setback rule.  Motion Carried. 
CITY HALL WELL PUMP – John English (DPW) shared the new City Hall well pump is running and the soft start is installed.  Pacific Power put up a monitor to check for dirty power, but the pump was in the idle position and they didn’t get accurate readings.  Pacific Power has reinstalled the monitor for an additional two weeks to receive accurate readings.  

Mr. English did want to share the Hart Well has been losing communication between the Hart Well and the Telemetry System at the old City Hall building.  The professionals are thinking there might be a problem with the site due to large trees blocking the antennas.  The trees are on private property so the Council asked Mr. English to look at possibly raising the antenna before we talk about cutting down or trimming any trees.  
4 CITIES DOWNTOWN REVITALIZATION PLAN – Mayor Anderson shared he met with Mark Seder, the architect putting together the “Downtown Design Master Plan”. Mayor Anderson expressed his dissatisfaction of the draft plan with Mr. Seder.  There was talk of changes to be made and those will be incorporated into the final draft plan.  Mayor Anderson stated the City has set aside $10,000 towards this project, but is really hoping to pilot it after how the City of Condon did their revitalization of their downtown. 
Citizen MaryLou Dennis doesn’t understand when this is private property how you can be reimbursed. You don’t even know where the funding is going to come from.  Mayor Anderson feels the County would like to see some commitment from property owners before they help.  This will be a buy in by property owners with a percentage to be reimbursed, is the idea. 
CITY HALL LANDSCAPING – Councilor vonBorstel took the lead by stating the first thing we need is to get the structural needs accomplished and installed, that way we can stop the run off that floods the businesses below. Councilor vonBorstel feels we could build the retaining walls by using the Stoneterra Wall System for around $6,500 for materials and have a work party to install them.  The sprinkler system would be important to get installed early on as well.  
Mayor Anderson wanted to visit the last motion made where the Council put a cap on the cost to do the landscaping.  By putting a cap on the cost you took away the ability for the town’s people to want to help by donating money.  The motion was to cap the cost of landscaping at $15,000 and the Mayor feels there is still a problem with this cap not being enough, even these last quotes showed that. 

After much discussion there was a new motion (Cranston/vonBorstel) to cap the entire landscaping project at $25,000.  $15,000 from the City and the additional $10,000 from donations and anything over that goes back to the City’s coffers.  Motion Carried.
To get this project underway there was a motion (Cranston/Perisho) to allow the purchase up to $9,000 in supplies and materials needed for the irrigation system and retaining wall. Motion Carried.
REVIEW OF EDU’S – HOTEL WATER RATE – Mayor Anderson read aloud how an EDU (Equivalent Dwelling Unit) was established by Ordinance in 1995 stating… a single dwelling was one unit; mobile home one unit; multiple dwelling, long term living facilities, apartments and senior living facilities as one unit for each; and so forth.  There had been some history regarding the water rates for the Old Hotel over the years and the Council had a copy of those minutes.  In 1998 there was a motion to charge the owner of the Old Hotel a set rate of three units per month.  This is a result of the Old Hotel being charged 3 EDU’s per month today.  
Mayor Anderson stated the Council over the years had discussed reading off the meters or staying with the flat EDU rate and the Council chose to stick with the billing of a flat EDU rate.  At this time with not having any billing software to even bill off the meters, the Mayor would like to see the City stay with the flat rate billing.  Mayor Anderson asked for the Councilors opinion on this topic.  
· Councilor Perisho stated he would rather pay more over the flat rate if you have a larger yard than to change at this time. Homeowners that have rentals should charge their renters for the water/sewer cost, and then the homeowner pays the bill accordingly.

· Councilor Payne stated ours isn’t that outrageous and most of it goes to the sewer.  I like the way it is now and people pay extra when they fill their trucks, so it works out. 

· Councilor Cranston stated he sees reasoning on both sides.  I’ve had wells and this is a fair deal when you don’t have to worry about your own well.  People need to realize there is fixed costs and those are set in with the flat rate and you would be surprised that it would be higher than it is right now if billed off the meters.  I would be willing to look at software for water meter billing though if the Council wanted to.

· Councilor vonBorstel stated: John Waldron… you have two rentals and an apartment; so that is three EDU’s.  I’ve paid the outrageous prices of billing off the meters and I’m against that for our citizens. 

Citizen John Waldron approached the Council stating I have contacted an attorney.  I’m paying one EDU and the other two are going into an escrow account with the attorney.  Mr. Waldron made it clear this will become a lawsuit against the City.  How can you charge me for three water bills; this is being documented. Councilor Cranston stated to Mr. Waldron to pay his bill, it is that simple. Mr. Waldron stormed out of the meeting with a few choice words towards the Councilors.
Mayor Anderson made it clear to stay with the current system and follow the rules of the non-payment as explained in our Ordinance.

FEMA FLOOD MAPPING – Rene’ Moore (CA) shared Emergency Service Director Shawn Payne, Planning Director Georgia Macnab and herself had a phone conference with FEMA discussing flood mapping for the City of Moro.  Ms. Moore also attended a meeting with FEMA in The Dalles where it was discussed at length with a map of Moro showing all the different flooding scenarios.  Ms. Moore felt from the discussion that the City of Moro would not get flood mapped due to Barnum Creek does not have water in it 12 months out of the year.  It was pointed out from FEMA that is one stipulation for flood mapping is the continuance of water running in the creek all year long.  
MORO CEMETERY POLICY – Rene’ Moore (CA) shared one change that Mayor Anderson would like to see in the Cemetery Policy before it is adopted and signed.  Currently it doesn’t state that single lots could be purchased and that needs to be changed by adding single lots could be purchased in set plots decided by the board.  With the changes on page 6 to read “individual cemetery plots are set aside in certain lots ready for individual casket burial only, unless changed by the Moro City Council” there was a motion (vonBorstel/Perisho) to approve the newly adopted Cemetery Policy with the above changes and ready to sign.  Motion Carried. 
FOIA REQUEST – William Perry Thurston asked the Council if they have seen the cost of what you were going to charge me regarding the request of records I wanted to obtain.  All the Councilors along with the Mayor all stated yes!  Mr. Thurston wanted to know if the City was in the business of making money, when all I wanted to do was see the how the process of the Verizon Tower construction took place.   Mayor Anderson stated we stand by the City’s record request policy and the charges that go along with that request. Councilor vonBorstel shared there are even costs associated with request under the FOIA – Freedom of Information Act. After some ugly dialog from Mr. Thurston he stormed out of the meeting.  It was shared all the City Council minutes are posted on the website after adoption.
SPECIAL CITY ALLOTMENT PROGRAM GRANT – It was pointed out the application for the 2016 Special City Allotment Program Grant was mailed off to ODOT and hopefully the City will hear in November of the award for $50,000 from this program.  There was discussion of how much old terra-cotta sewer pipe is still left in the ground when we look at repairing our roads.  It was pointed out that a lot of the old terra-cotta pipe is outside what would be the pavement line.  
BIDS FOR THE HAULING OF CRUSHED AGGREGATES TO BE STOCKPILED – Mayor Anderson shared that bid packets were sent out to 12 different companies on the cost for supplying and hauling of crushed aggregates to be stockpiled on a prepared pad to be used in the City Street surfacing and base repairs project. Only two bids were received; one from PKP Enterprises, Inc. for $98,925 and the other one from DeGrange Construction for $118,440. The budget for this project was $88,000. There was a motion (vonBorstel/Perisho) to award the bid to PKP Enterprises and trim back the ¾ minus road maintenance rock to fit within the $88,000 budget.  Motion Carried.  A letter will be sent to PKP Enterprises as the formal notice to proceed.
LEAGUE OF OREGON CITIES CONFERENCE – Rene’ Moore (CA) has signed up to attend this year’s LOC Conference in Bend September 24-26, 2015. City Hall Office will be closed during this time.
COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS CONCERNING ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA – 
· Carol Anderson can’t believe what the Mayor, Councilors and staff put up with and commends them for hanging in there and doing a great job!  She wouldn’t do any of the jobs for nothing.

· MaryLou Dennis wanted to ‘thank’ everyone since you are only volunteers and appreciates each one of you.

· Nell Melzer wanted to ‘thank’ everyone for all their efforts at fighting the fire that was surrounding the City on August 4th. 
GOOD OF THE ORDER – 

· Councilor vonBorstel wanted to clarify that the weed field outside Grant Simpson’s place is planted with grass.  Once the weeds dye off then the grass will have a chance to grow.  It was due to the green weeds that the fire stopped in its path or Grant Simpson’s home would have probably burned. With the discussion of weeds: Councilors will go around and get other areas that need attention and get letters sent out.

· Councilor Cranston just wanted to state that the earlier Council meeting was cancelled and everything is good, we all had the best of intentions that night.  The night was constructive and ‘thanks’ everyone for the way it was handled.  
· Mayor Anderson wanted to share that citizen Latrelle Smoot wanted to make sure the City was reminded to maintain the ditches on Bidwell Street, keeping them free of dirt and debris. Mayor Anderson had already talked with John English about this.  Mr. English will be checking all the ditches.

Next regular Council Meeting is scheduled for September 1, 2015 @ 7:00 p.m. 
___________________________        
_________________________       _________________

Mayor, City of Moro                         
Attest
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